MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE TOWN BOARD
TOWN OF SANDY CREEK
1992 HARWOOD DRIVE, PO BOX 52
SANDY CREEK, NEW YORK 13145-0052

Date: April 30, 2012
Kind of Meeting: Special Joint Meeting with the Town of Richland to discuss the administration of Water District #1 
Place: H. Douglas Barclay Courthouse, Pulaski, NY
Board Members Present: Nancy Ridgeway Others Present:
Kevin Halsey Tammy Miller
Cheryl Yerdon Dustin Clark Eric Pond Michael Kastler
Jill Mattison
Daniel Krupke
Sue Haynes
Dawn Holynski
Kern Yerdon
Donna Gilson
Jerry Licourt
Court Howard
Mary Yerdon
John Fox
Allison Nelson
Annalise Dykas
Many from the public 
Absent: Ruth Scheppard & Nola Gove

CALL TO ORDER:
Town of Richland Supervisor Daniel Krupke called the meeting to order at 7:00 pm with the Pledge of Allegiance. The subject of this special joint meeting was the intermunicipal agreement and administration of Sandy Creek’s Water District #1. 

*The purpose of the meeting tonight is to discuss the Intermunicipal Agreement between Sandy Creek and Richland (Sandy Creek WD 1 & Richland WD 3). At this meeting, Supervisor Krupke, Councilwomen Haynes and Holynski and Councilman Yerdon, Water Board members Donna Gilson, Jerry Licourt, and Court Howard represented the Town of Richland. Supervisor, Councilman Halsey, Councilwoman Yerdon, Town Clerk Tammy Miller, and Project MWBE Officer Jill Mattison were also present representing Town of Sandy Creek. The Town Highway Superintendents from Sandy Creek and Richland, Mike Kastler and John Fox as well as Barton & Loguidice Engineers, Eric Pond and Dustin Clark were also in attendance. Attorneys Allison Nelson and Annalise Dykas were also there.


The meeting started with Mr. Pond explaining the Intermunicipal Agreement was drafted in December 2011. It describes a system where the Town of Richland and the Town of Sandy Creek worked together to get the project built and it is on going as far as operation/maintenance IMA contract language. Richland has an operating staff in their Water Districts 1 and 2. According to the present agreement, Richland is going to be responsible for operations in Sandy Creek Water D 1 and Sandy Creek is going to be responsible for the maintenance. During formation, cost was calculated on an EDU basis. Debt service pays off the mortgage on the system. In rough numbers operation/maintenance is approximately $105.00 of that EDU charge. See Eric’s handout for details on cost for operations/maintenance.


Force accounts from the project funding pays for clerical support, operator time to inspect and installation of the lines. These numbers are based on 2010 figures and projected—these should be updated. See page 4 of the IMA where the Town/Richland is compensated for operation of the system. 


Jill Mattison asked if the EDU’s had been figured out and wanted to know the formula. Mr. Pond said this breakdown is figured on cost. You have the cost side and the revenue generation side. The MP&R is an estimate. Page 13 of the MP&R shows the formula. The water boards have to give the county a revised EDU count in September, 2013. Attorney Nelson said the EDU assignments were pulled from the county records. Mary Yerdon explained both towns should use the exact same formula to assign EDU charges since O&M is figured on total EDU’s assigned to each district. Mr. Pond said EDU’s are based on the potential not how much water is actually used. 


Mr. Pond explained maintenance includes weedwacking, snow blowing, painting of hydrants, etc. He said there should be some kind of a reserve fund to cover these costs. The cost breakdown from B&L applies to Richland water district 1, 2, 3 and Sandy Creek water district 1. He said they would all benefit from the technical force account. Currently costs in Richland WD#1 and #2 are divided by % of EDU’s in each district for operations and maintenance. When the force account is exhausted then everyone in Richland WD 1, WD2, and WD3 and Sandy Creek WD1 would be paying that $133.08 per EDU for this service (see cost summary).

Mr. Pond said on the revenue side when you have a brand new system you have no revenue from customers, therefore, operation/maintenance gets billed on taxes on an EDU basis. Because most of it is captured on taxes, a smaller amount is collected through water use bills. As time goes on you become more reliant on collecting from water use and less on January taxes. In the MP&R (page 13) the annual operation/maintenance of $25.00 and a water use billed charge of $80/year for water use replaces the force account. Richland now charges about $2.00/1,000 to reach the $80/year (see Page 5 of the IMA). According to the IMA, Richland will do the readings and billings because Richland has the system in place to collect the readings and put it into the billing system. The IMA states Sandy Creek and Richland will have their boards settle the EDU piece. Mr. Howard emphasized the two towns should have their EDU charge schedule identical. The collection of the Sandy Creek bills is done by Sandy Creek according to the IMA. The question was asked if by town law do payments have to be made to the town clerks office and Mr. Pond answered yes. The information would have to be shared between the two towns—showing account history, etc. There was discussion about the Williamson Law program vs. another program. A water user in Sandy Creek with a question or issue would call Sandy Creek and it makes sense for Sandy Creek to know the billing information. KernYerdon suggested someone find out how much it would cost for Sandy Creek to do their own billing and another scenario on our town doing it for them and figure out which way works best for both towns. Tammy Miller asked if Sandy Creek would pay Richland less if Sandy Creek does their own billing. Supervisor Krupke said this should be looked at sooner than later. Jill Mattison said she will follow up on this. Highway Superintendent Kastler said Sandy Creek will probably grow like Richland did. Maybe we should get on the ground floor now and grow with the program. 


Supervisor Krupke asked if Town of Richland collects EDU money for WD3 and then Richland sends Sandy Creek their piece. Mr. Pond said yes. Councilwoman Holynski asked if the cost of the original billing program came out of the original funding or if we had to pay for it from the town budget. Mr. Pond thought it did but the EFC has been vetoing some of those types of purchases. He said he would run it past Steve Marshall at the EFC. They did pay for the SCADA system in the Town of Richland. Another question was asked about when the EDU charge will appear on the tax bill. Mr. Pond said 2014 you need to start collecting on the taxes. The first payment to the EFC is relatively small and it gives you time to work out any problems. 
Richland operators will be responsible for hydrant flushing, checking chlorine levels, valve operation, and water meter installation/inspection. Kern Yerdon asked Mr. Pond for an example of water main repair: what is it? Mr. Pond described it as a main break that is not general operations and that needs to be fixed. Sandy Creek would have a reserve fund for these types of repairs and be financially responsible for repairing them. Since Richland operates the system on behalf of Sandy Creek, Richland will mobilize the repair but Sandy Creek will pay for the repair. The Richland Operator will also report the incident to DOH, etc. because the operator of the system is responsible for the system. Mr. Yerdon would like the IMA to clarify that particular action. Cheryl Yerdon asked if Sandy Creek trains their own operator, will that operator be able to go out and perform that operation. Mr. Pond said yes and this IMA could be revisited and changed. 
There was discussion on a Reserve fund. Mr. Pond said there should at some point be a capital reserve fund but this type of reserve fund for now doesn’t need a public hearing, etc. Highway Superintendent Kastler wanted the board to know the cost to Sandy Creek for repairs (i.e.: cost per hour). Richland Highway Superintendent said he uses state rates for equipment use and contract rate for the workers. It should be included in the IMA that state rates for equipment and contract rate for workers will be used. 


The next topic for discussion was how the master meter will be used. Mr. Pond suggested Richland receive all the funds collected from water use billing. The IMA may have to clarify this once agreed upon. The master meter helps to account for unaccounted for water (minimal leakage). A bi-directional meter is in the design. For example if there was a fire at Port Ontario, water may be drawn from the Sandy Creek tower instead of the South Richland tower. Operators would have to be notified if there is a fire to keep track of unaccounted for water. Right now the operators and Highway Superintendent Fox are called by fire control when there is a fire. Individual meter readings and master meter readings should be compared annually to gauge unaccounted for water. There will be a chlorinator boost station near the Rainbow Shores Road area. Because of the high quality of our water, it will likely not require much of a boost. Oswego County requires a residual reading of no greater than 2.0. Richland water is 0.7 or 0.8.
The next meeting is scheduled for June 5, 2012 at 7:00 at the Sandy Creek Town Hall. This meeting was adjourned at 8:50pm.*

**The body of these minutes were written by Mary Yerdon, Town of Richland Water Board. 2013 is the corrected year.

Respectfully submitted,

Tammy L. Miller, RMC 
Town Clerk
